Ed Brown’s 2nd Year Annual Address: 

Delivered to the Albany Board of Education, during its first meeting of the year, at Albany High School on Monday, January 5, 2004.

Fellow Members of the Board of Education of Albany, District Superintendent Michael Johnson, Central Executive Staff, Teachers, Parents, Students, Ladies and Gentlemen, My Fellow Albanians…

One year ago, in my opening remarks, as a newly elected member of the Albany Board of Education, I citied President Kennedy’s quotation that:   “The new frontier, of which I speak, is not a set of promises, it is a set of challenges. And it sums up not what I intend to offer the American people, but what I intend to ask of them.” as a challenge my fellow Albanians to do the same with regard to their local civic duties. I am happy to report that in a very large measure, that challenge has been answered in the affirmative. 

2003:  PROGRESS REPORT

Specifically, I challenged the city as a whole, as well as individual neighborhoods, to look beyond the trees of their sacred communities and see the forest of educational opportunity and academic uplift they can bring the city as a whole by welcoming the establishment of a third Middle School in their neighborhood. In May of 2003 the voters of this city overwhelmingly approved an enhanced Facilities Plan which that called for the establishment of a new middle school in the Kelton Court community. A special thanks should be given to our new neighbors in the impacted community for their foresight, and unselfish behavior in working with the District to implement that mandate. And to Ken Gifford and the District’s Facilities Staff for reaching out to our new friends in the Kelton Court community.  

I challenged “the District’s executive staff and all of our teachers to stay the course and remain faithful to the educational well-being of the 10,000 children in the Albany School System while, and after, the Board goes through the tedious process of selecting and hiring a new District Superintendent”.  I would like to take this opportunity to comment and thank the District’s executive staff and our district’s principals and teachers for doing that and more than rising to the occasion to make the orderly transition possible and the support they have given to our new Superintendent as he has begun to implement his innovative program for the educational uplift of all of our district’s students. 

I further challenged  the District’s teaching staff to remain enthusiastic about their work, take the higher ground, focus on enhancing high academic standards, keep the faith and to maintain a “deep seated belief in the ability of all of our children to learn” even as we go through the rigorous process of renegotiating Union contracts”. Once again our highly talented teaching staff has answered this call; some of our schools received state recognition as “most improved” and a new mutually agreed upon contract now exists. Bill Richie, among others, deserves special commendation for his role in bringing that new contract into being.  

I challenged parents and guardians to turn off the TV, check their children’s homework, ask why when they don’t have homework and take a proactive role in the educational uplift of their children. This is consistent with Mr. Johnson‘s “Readers to Leaders” initiative and I commend our parents and guardians for their support thereof.   

I challenged the Albany School District to establish a School-Based Health Center to bring primary and preventive health care services directly to our students, enhancing academic performance in the process, as does every other urban school district in New York State. I am happy to report that our new Superintendent is moving full speed ahead on this, with a plan of applying for federal funds in May 2004 to establish a SBHC in the Albany School District by September 2004. I also commend the Board for its wisdom and foresight in its most recent action in adopting a resolution making the establishment of a SBHC a “strategic goal” for the district.

2004:  CHALLENGES AHEAD: What Must Be Done? 

All of this is good but there is still much more that needs to be done and even greater challenges ahead. Perhaps the greatest challenge we will face, as a Board, District and Community, in the year 2004 will that of closing the academic achievement gap between the racial majority and racial minorities in the our district and rising the ceiling for all of our students. These achievement gaps have manifested themselves on the standardize test our students take in 4th and 8th grades and in high school graduation rates in general as well as those who are graduating from high school but are not receiving Regents diplomas. The most recent “wake up call” came in the October 2003 articles in the Times Union and New York Times that stated that only 51% of Albany African-American students had passed the English Regents in four years as compared to 80% of white students and 86% of Asian students. In NYC the numbers were 75% of African-Americans passing verses the same 80% for whites and 86% for Asians.  The thirty point gap in Albany in the largest in the state.  A comparison of the actual scores received by the 51% of African-American majority, who passed the English Regents with those of the 80% and 86%, white and Asian minorities respectively, might prove to be even more revealing.  

English is basic and proficiency here can impact a student academic performance across the board. Accordingly, I would propose that we immediately earmark any additional funds identified to programs to enhance the performance of the student population impacted negatively by these gaps by identifying them in 8th, 4th and 1st grades and intervening appropriately. In addition to this we should actively seek out innovative, test-proven, evidenced-based methodologies for academic improvements in this area with an eye on closing the gap and raising the ceiling, for all students the short term.                                          
Beyond this, we must face up to the hard realities that “business as usual” has NOT produced the levels academic achievement and racial parity that we desire. We commend those who have faithfully participated in the process, over the years, by regularly attending school board meetings and related activities and encourage others to follow their example. But the cold facts are that their participation has not netted in the positive gains needed in academic performance for the majority of the district’s students. Unsolicited attacks on the new Superintendent, as he is attempting to deal with these equity issues in a meaningful way, are certainly not helpful. Not dealing forthrightly with critical educational issues, centering around the issue of race, only delays the development of positive solutions and contributes to the continuity of the negative outcomes we are seeking to reverse. 

That said, and with the coming celebration of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr.s 75th Birthday, later this month, I think it is most appropriate to end by paraphrasing one of his quotes from an address he made in Detroit, in 1963, in preparation for his famous speech to the March On Washington, later that year:  

“[Racism] is not only sociologically unsound, [It] is not only politically untenable, [Racism] is morally wrong and sinful”. To that I would add, it is also academically harmful to our children. 

But “We shall overcome” 

And,  I still believe, as I stated one year ago,  that the Albany School District, is capable of becoming “a benchmark for excellence and high academic achievement, for the rest of the State and indeed the Nation” and in so doing:
“We will transform this city not only, not less, but greater and more beautiful than it was transmitted to us”. 

Thank You. 

